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INFORMATION MEMORANDUM

FOR THE ASSISTANT SECRETARY – LAND AND MINERALS MANAGEMENT
FROM:
Neil Kornze, Director – Bureau of Land Management
SUBJECT:
Proposed Withdrawal Extension, Sacramento Pass Recreation Area, Nevada
DATE:
March 17, 2014
I. INTRODUCTION

The Bureau of Land Management (BLM) is requesting that the Assistant Secretary for Land and Minerals Management approve a Public Land Order (PLO) that would extend the duration of the withdrawal created by PLO No. 7060 for an additional 20-year period.  The land is still being used for the purpose for which it was withdrawn.
II. BACKGROUND

PLO No. 7060 withdrew approximately 464.93 acres of public lands from settlement, sale, location, or entry under the general lands laws, including the United States mining laws, but not from leasing under the mineral leasing laws to protect the Sacramento Pass Recreation Area in White Pine County, Nevada.  The current withdrawal will expire on June 2, 2014, unless extended.  The BLM still needs the withdrawal to continue the protection of the recreation and resource values, as well as BLM’s capital investment in recreation related infrastructure at this site.
This withdrawal protects the recreational development of the Sacramento Pass recreation site that includes trails, bathrooms, picnic and camping facilities.  There is an on-going capital improvement project to update equipment, increase accessibility, and improve roads and trails.  Funding for this project in the amount of $374,790 was generated through lands sales completed through the Southern Nevada Public Land Management Act.  This withdrawal extension is necessary to continue to protect recreation infrastructure and natural resource values from mineral entry at this increasingly popular destination.
III. POSITION OF INTERESTED PARTIES
This action is consistent with the BLM Ely Resource Management Plan of August 2008.  The BLM published a “Notice of Proposed Withdrawal Extension and Opportunity for Public Meeting” in the Federal Register and a newspaper of general circulation.  The BLM did not receive any written comments.  The local community supports the project.

IV. LEGAL STATUS
There is no litigation associated with this proposed withdrawal extension.


